

4305 South Meridian Road, Meridian, CA 95957-9647 Phone (916) 241-8653 | Fax (916) 664-3995

December 12, 2023

Sutter County Superintendent of Schools Office Attn: Ron Sherrod 970 Klamath Ln Yuba City, CA 95993

Subject: Feather River Charter School Response to FCMAT AB139 Audit

Dear Assistant Superintendent Sherrod,

Feather River Charter School acknowledges the recent release of the FCMAT Extraordinary Audit report on November 20, 2023. We maintained a cooperative relationship with FCMAT throughout the audit process and proactively implemented corrective actions over the past three years, beginning with the separation from Inspire Charter Schools, to address concerns highlighted by the county superintendents. This letter intends to provide a comprehensive overview of the steps taken during this period to enhance transparency, fiscal practices, attendance reporting, and enrollment procedures at our school.

### **Transparency Enhancements:**

- In July 2019, Feather River Charter School board transitioned away from Inspire Charter Schools as the sole member entity was removed, placing the decision-making authority solely in the hands of our Board of Directors and administrative leaders.
- Developed robust policies and procedures in collaboration with school staff, consultants, and legal experts, subsequently approved by the board.
- Regularly published financial reports in board packets, board meeting agendas and minutes, and school policies on our website.
- Conducted open forums and meetings to foster information dissemination, address concerns, and solicit feedback.
- Implemented a transparent communication strategy to ensure educational partners are informed about school decisions and activities.
- Provide ongoing documentation to the authorizing district as requested and actively participates in the annual oversight process and comprehensive report, further reinforcing the commitment to transparency and accountability.

## Fiscal Practices (Expenditures & Purchasing):

• Developed and maintained a comprehensive Fiscal Policies and Procedures Manual, subject to annual review and updates (see Appendix A for full manual).



# Feather River Charter School

4305 South Meridian Road, Meridian, CA 95957-9647 Phone (916) 241-8653 | Fax (916) 664-3995

- Assumed control of school bank account, cash management, and school divvy card, conducting weekly meetings with our back office to monitor expenditures and ensure compliance with established requirements.
- Added an internal Chief Financial Officer to our staff to oversee financial operations, in alignment with regulatory compliance.
- Established a rigorous multi-step approval process for financial transactions, accompanied by staff training to ensure strict adherence to procurement guidelines.
- Meticulously document all financial transactions, detailing their educational purpose and alignment with approved budgets as well as state and federal spending requirements.
- Engage independent auditors annually to scrutinize financial records and procedures, with a transition to a new auditor starting the 22-23 school year.

**Attendance Practices:** 

- Discontinued the Track A summer program after 2019, operating on a single track consisting of 175 instructional days.
- Assumed responsibility for overseeing attendance collection and guiding compliance measures for our state reporting team.
- Established a solid attendance claiming, review, reporting, and data archiving processes for each learning period (See Appendix B).
  - Attendance claims are entered and reviewed, using a three tiered approach involving members of the Educational Team, Compliance Team and State Reporting Team each Learning Period (See Appendix C).
- Continued training and provided support to teams involved in compliance-related tasks to ensure best practices and compliance.
  - The State Reporting team attends training sessions that are held by the California Department of Education (CDE), Local County of Education (COEs) and various related professional organizations.
- Created an internal attendance anomaly and claim error correction workflow that involves the review and approval of the Educational, Compliance and State Reporting Teams (See Appendix D).
  - Homeschool teacher (HST) and Compliance Specialist/Coordinator are included in all attendance correction requests initiated by the State Reporting Team. The relevant data is communicated to the HST regarding the claim issue. HST then makes the correction in the SIS or communicates potential issues with the State Reporting Team for analysis and/or resolution.
  - Attendance is reviewed again, in preparation for each Principal Apportionment reporting period (See Appendix E).
- Solidified the attendance related workflows for Short-Term Medical Absences and Disciplinary Absences.



# Feather River Charter School

4305 South Meridian Road, Meridian, CA 95957-9647 Phone (916) 241-8653 | Fax (916) 664-3995

• Maintained and ensured access to school's attendance records.

**Enrollment Procedures:** 

- Adopted a Residency Policy in 2019, reviewed and updated annually as needed (See Appendix F for full Residency Policy).
- Developed an updated Admissions & Enrollment Policy in 2021, outlining procedures aligning with our charter petition and relevant laws, including protocols for public random drawing/lottery (see Appendix G for Admissions & Enrollment Policy).
- Obtain annual board and authorizer approval of enrollment numbers
- Strictly adhered to enrollment guidelines and regulations, prioritizing fairness and equity in the enrollment process.
- Collect Proof of Residency documents annually to verify student residence within the boundaries of counties served by the school (See Appendix H for POR process).
- Implemented a procedure where students residing outside the boundaries served by the school are withdrawn through the formal withdrawal process to maintain compliance and accurate enrollment records.

Feather River Charter School maintains an unwavering commitment to upholding the highest standards of accountability, transparency, and fiscal responsibility. Our ongoing efforts aim to continually enhance our practices to better serve our students, families, and community.

We eagerly welcome any further guidance or recommendations from the Sutter County Office of Education to further strengthen our operations. Thank you for your continued support and guidance.

Sincerely,

Jenell Sherman Executive Director



# Feather River Charter School

4305 South Meridian Road, Meridian, CA 95957-9647 Phone (916) 241-8653 | Fax (916) 664-3995

Appendices:

- A. Fiscal Policies & Procedures Manual
- B. Attendance Claiming and Reporting Outline
- C. <u>Attendance Review Process Learning Period (LP)</u>
- D. Attendance Anomaly/Error Correction & Claim Changes
- E. Attendance Review Process P Reporting (Annual Apportionment)
- F. <u>Residency Policy</u>
- G. Admissions & Enrollment Policy
- H. Instructions for collecting Proof Of Residency

# FEATHER RIVER CHARTER SCHOOL Fiscal Policies and Procedures Updated

Revised 1-17-23

## **Table of Contents**

OVERVIEW AND GENERAL BUSINESS POLICIES	1
Budget Development, Oversight Calendar and Responsibilities	2
Budget Transfers	3
Banking Arrangements	3
Record Keeping	3
Property Inventory	3
Attendance Accounting	4
Annual Financial Audit	4
Required Budget and Other Fiscal Reports	5
Property and Liability Insurance	5
BOARD COMPENSATION	5
Fundraising, Grant Solicitation, and Donation Recognition	5
Contracts	6
PURCHASING AND VENDOR PAYMENT	6
Segregation of Duties	6
General Purchasing Procedures	7
Purchase Orders	8
PAYMENT AUTHORIZATION	8
Accounts Payable Checks	8
Bank Reconciliations	9
Cash Receipt Management	10
General Procedures for Non-Governmental Cash Receipts	10
Volunteer Expenses	11
Returned Check Policy	11
Payroll Services and Setup	11
Timesheets	12
Overtime	12
Payroll Processing	12
Payroll Taxes and Record Keeping	13
Expense Reports	13
FINANCE AND FINANCIAL REPORTING	13
Monthly Reporting	13
Third Party Loans	13
Fund Balance Reserve	13

## **OVERVIEW AND GENERAL BUSINESS POLICIES**

The Board of Feather River Charter School has reviewed and adopted the following policies and procedures to ensure the most effective use of the funds of the School to support the mission and to ensure that the funds are budgeted, accounted for, expended, and maintained appropriately.

- 1. The Board approves financial policies and procedures, delegate's administration of the policies and procedures to the Executive Director and reviews operations and activities on a regular basis.
- 2. The Executive Director has responsibility for all operations and activities related to financial management. However, the Board and Executive Director can appoint or delegate someone else to perform the responsibilities.
- 3. Financial duties and responsibilities must be separated so that no one employee has sole control authorizing transactions, recording financial transactions and custody of assets.
- <u>4.</u> The School will maintain in effect the following principles in its ongoing fiscal management practices to ensure that:
  - <u>a.</u> expenditures are authorized by and in accord with amounts specified in the board-adopted budget,
  - <u>b.</u> the school's funds are managed and held in a manner that provides a high degree of protection of the school's assets, and
  - <u>c.</u> all transactions are recorded and documented in an appropriate manner.

### **Budget Development, Oversight Calendar and Responsibilities**

The School will develop and monitor its budget in accord with the annual budget development and monitoring calendar as specified below.

#### January - April

Charter Impact works with the Executive Director and Chief Fiscal Officer to review Governor's proposed state budget for the upcoming fiscal year, and identify the likely range of revenues for the school's upcoming fiscal year (July 1 - June 30) based on projected enrollment. Once the revenue estimates are complete, Charter Impact, the Executive Director, and the Chief Fiscal Officer will develop the remainder of the budget including staffing levels, review of fixed costs and discretionary spending. Then a five-year budget projection is developed in accordance with the schools' established strategic and growth plans.

### **Budget Development, Oversight Calendar and Responsibilities (continued)**

#### May – June

Charter Impact, the Executive Director, and the Chief Fiscal Officer review revenue projections subsequent to the Governor's annual "May Revise" budget figures, fine-tunes the upcoming fiscal year budget to accommodate any changes. This budget will include monthly cash flow projections. The Board reviews and formally adopts a budget for upcoming fiscal year before June 15. A copy of the final budget is provided to the charter-granting agency.

### July – August

Books for prior fiscal year are closed by Charter Impact, all transactions are posted, and records assembled for audit.

The budget is reviewed subsequent to the adoption of the state Budget Act and necessary adjustments are made. A copy of the revised final budget is provided to the charter-granting agency, if applicable.

#### September – December

The independent auditor performs audit of the closed fiscal year and prepares audit report for submission to the Audit Committee.

At the end of the first full week of school, the Executive Director reviews the Charter School's actual attendance figures and notifies the Board if actual attendance is below budget projections. If needed, the school's budget is revised to match likely revenues.

The Audit Committee of the Board reviews a copy of the audit. The Executive Director and Charter Impact addresses any audit exceptions or adverse findings. Once the Board approves the audit report, it is submitted to the charter-granting agency.

On a monthly basis, the Executive Director and Board reviews current year actual versus budgeted revenues and expenditures and other financial reports as presented by Charter Impact. The Board approves any needed changes to the annual budget.

## **Budget Transfers**

The Executive Director may transfer up to \$100,000 from one unrestricted budget item to another without board approval but shall notify the Board of the transfer at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

#### **Banking Arrangements**

The School will maintain its accounts either in the County Treasury or at a federally insured commercial bank or credit union. Funds will be deposited in non-speculative accounts including federally-insured savings or checking accounts or invested in non-speculative federally-backed instruments or in the County's Pooled Money Investment Fund. If funds are held in accounts outside of the County Treasury, the Board must appoint and approve all individuals authorized to sign checks or warrants in accord with these policies. Charter Impact will reconcile the school's ledger(s) with its bank accounts or accounts in the county treasury on a monthly basis.

#### Record Keeping

Transaction ledgers, duplicate unsigned checks, attendance and entitlement records, payroll records, and any other necessary fiscal documents will be maintained by school staff in a secure location for at least three years, or as long as required by applicable law, whichever is longer.

Appropriate back-up copies of electronic and paper documentation, including financial and attendance accounting data, will be regularly prepared and stored in a secure off-site location, separate from the school.

Charter Impact will retain electronic records at their site for a minimum of two years; after which, the remaining years will be the responsibility of the School.

#### **Property Inventory**

The Executive Director shall establish and maintain an inventory of all non-consumable goods and equipment worth over \$1,000. This inventory shall include the original purchase price and date, a brief description, serial numbers, and other information appropriate for documenting the school's assets. This property will be inventoried on an annual basis and lists of any missing property shall be presented to the Board.

All non-consumable school property lent to students shall be returned to the school no later than 5 working days after withdrawal of student.

Any excess or surplus property owned by the school may be sold or auctioned by the Executive Director provided the Executive Director engages in due diligence to maximize the value of the sale or auction to the school. The sale or auction of property owned by the school with a fair market value in excess of \$1,000 shall be approved in advance by the Board. The Executive

Director will immediately notify Charter Impact of all cases of theft, loss, damage or destruction of assets.

### Attendance Accounting

The Executive Director shall establish a contract with a third-party vendor for attendance tracking. Responsibilities include maintaining an appropriate attendance accounting system and recording the number of days students are in attendance at the School and engaged in the activities required of them by the School. The annual audit will review actual attendance accounting practices to ensure compliance. The attendance accounting practices will be in conformance with the Charter Schools Act and the applicable California Administrative Code sections defining Charter School Average Daily Attendance. Therefore:

- 1. ADA will be computed by dividing the actual number of days of student attendance by the number of calendar days of instruction by the School.
- 2. The School's instructional calendar will include at least 175 days of instruction to avoid the fiscal penalty for providing fewer than 175 days of instruction as provided by the Administrative Code regulation. The calendar must also document that the school offers an amount of annual minutes of instruction as required pursuant to applicable law.
- 3. Independent study must be pre-arranged by the student's adult guardian and the School and that the adult guardian will be required to complete and submit documentation of engagement in instructional activity to the school on forms prepared by the school. As applicable, such study shall be in full compliance with law governing independent study.

### **Annual Financial Audit**

The Board will annually appoint an audit committee by January 1 to oversee the independent auditors for that fiscal year. Feather River Charter School will appoint an audit lead to ensure an audit is undertaken on an annual basis. The audit lead will be the main point of contact for the board, school, Charter Impact, and the auditor. Any persons with expenditure authorization or recording responsibilities within the school may not serve as the audit lead. The school board shall annually contract for the services of an independent certified public accountant to perform an annual fiscal audit. The audit shall include, but not be limited to (1) an audit of the accuracy of school's financial statements, (2) an audit of the school's attendance accounting and revenue claims practices, and in conjunction with (1) and (2) above, review the school's internal controls over financial reporting. The audit shall be prepared in accordance with any relevant Office of Management and Budget audit circulars if the School spends in excess of the amount which requires an audit.

The Audit shall be completed, reviewed by the Board, and submitted to the charter-granting agency, the County Office of Education, the Office of the State Controller, and California Department of Education prior to December 15 of each year unless any of those entities extend the deadline.

#### **Required Budget and Other Fiscal Reports**

The Executive Director, working in conjunction with Charter Impact, and the Chief Fiscal Officer will produce and submit to the charter granting agency any and all required fiscal reports as may be required by state or federal law, or mandated by the terms of the school's charter. These include, but are not limited to, attendance reports, enrollment and other data reports required by the California Basic Education Date System, and other related data.

#### **Property and Liability Insurance and Workers Compensation**

The Executive Director shall ensure that the school retains appropriate property and liability insurance coverage, as well as a Workers Compensation Policy for its employees.

Property insurance shall be obtained and address business interruption and casualty needs, including flood, fire, earthquake, and other hazards with replacement cost coverage for all assets listed in the school's Property Inventory and consumables. Premises and Board errors and omissions liability insurance shall also be obtained and kept in force at all times on a "claims made" form with a self-insured retention of no more than \$50,000 per occurrence and limit of no less than \$5 million per occurrence. The school's Executive Director and other staff who manage funds shall be placed under a fidelity bond.

Workers Compensation insurance shall be maintained by the school to cover injuries suffered by employees while at work. The school will be required at a minimum to carry a basic liability limit consistent with the statutory requirements of the authorizer or the District.

### **Board Compensation**

Board members shall serve without compensation, but a virtual or in-person meeting stipend and/or reimbursements for actual and necessary expenses. Expenses for travel necessary to attending board meetings and meetings of board committees need not be approved in advance by the board. All other expenses shall be approved in advance by the board. Travel expenses reimbursed shall not exceed levels that would be subject to federal or state income tax. All expenses reimbursed shall be documented by receipts and in no event may reimbursements exceed actual expenses.

### Fundraising, Grant Solicitation, and Donation Recognition

Fundraising or grant solicitation activities over \$100,000 on behalf of the school must be approved in advance by the Board. The Board shall be informed of any conditions, restrictions, or compliance requirements associated with the receipt of such funds, including grants or categorical programs sponsored by the state or federal government. The Board shall be notified no later than the next regular board meeting of the award or receipt of any funds and shall approve the receipt of any grants, donations, or receipts of fundraising proceeds prior to their deposit in the school's accounts.

## <u>Contracts</u>

Consideration will be made of in-house capabilities to accomplish services before contracting for them. Except as otherwise provided in these policies, the Executive Director may enter into contracts and agreements not to exceed \$50,000 without Board approval, provided funds sufficient for the contract or agreement are authorized and available within the school's board-adopted budget. Contracts and agreements in excess of \$50,000 must be submitted for board approval and may be executed by the Executive Director or other person specifically designated by the Board after the Board has duly approved the contract or agreement.

Staff designee will keep and maintain a contract file evidencing the competitive bids obtained (if any) and the justification of need for any contracts over \$25,000. Competitive bids will be obtained where required by law or otherwise deemed appropriate and in the best interests of the school.

Written contracts clearly defining work to be performed will be maintained for all contract service providers (i.e. consultants, independent contractors, subcontractors). Contract service providers must show proof of being licensed and bonded, if applicable, and of having adequate liability insurance and worker's compensation insurance currently in effect. The Executive Director may also require that contract service providers list the school as an additional insured.

If the contract service provider is a sole proprietor or a partnership (including LP, and LLP), the School will obtain a W-9 from the contract service provider prior to submitting any requests for payments to Charter Impact.

The Executive Director will approve proposed contracts and modifications in writing. Contract service providers will be paid in accordance with approved contracts as work is performed. The Executive Director will be responsible for ensuring the terms of the contracts are fulfilled. Potential conflicts of interest will be disclosed upfront, and the Executive Director and/or Member(s) of the Governing Board with the conflict will excuse themselves from discussions and from voting on the contract.

### PURCHASING AND VENDOR PAYMENT

### **Segregation of Duties**

The School will develop and maintain a system to document the authorization of non-payroll expenditures. All proposed expenditures must be approved by the Executive Director and/or designated staff, who will review the proposed expenditure to determine whether it is consistent with the Board-adopted budget. In the absence of a vendor invoice, the School will develop and maintain a check request form to document the approval of payment for specific items.

All transactions will be posted in an electronic general ledger maintained by Charter Impact. To ensure segregation of recording and authorization, the bookkeeper may not co-sign check requests for purchase orders.

### **General Purchasing Procedures**

All purchases over \$25,000 must include documentation of a good faith effort to secure the lowest possible cost for comparable goods or services. The Executive Director shall not approve purchase orders or check requests lacking such documentation. Documentation shall be attached to all check and purchase order requests showing that at least three vendors of similar type were contacted and such documentation shall be maintained for three years. All purchases in excess of \$25,000 must be bid by a board-approved process, except in the cases:

- 1. In case of emergencies that necessitate the purchase of emergency response supplies, equipment, or services.
- 2. The supplier is the Original Equipment Manufacturer for which no equivalent competition exists.

In such cases, the school shall document the reason why the purchase was done without a competitive bidding process, and why the pricing was determined to be reasonable. The Executive Director may authorize expenditures and may sign related contracts within the approved budget. The Governing Board must review all expenditures. This will be done via approval of a check register which lists all checks written during a set period of time and includes check #, payee, date, and amount. The Governing Board must also approve contracts and non-budgeted expenses over \$50,000.

When approving purchases, the Executive Director or designee must:

- a. Determine if the expenditure is budgeted
- b. Determine if funds are currently available for expenditures (i.e. cash flow)
- c. Determine if the expenditure is allowable under the appropriate revenue source
- d. Determine if the expenditure is appropriate and consistent with the vision, approved charter, school policies and procedures, and any related laws or applicable regulations
- e. Determine if the price is competitive and prudent.

Any individual making an authorized purchase on behalf of the school must provide Charter Impact with appropriate documentation of the purchase. Individuals other than those specified above are not authorized to make purchases without pre-approval.

Individuals who use personal funds to make unauthorized purchases will not be reimbursed. Authorized purchases will be promptly reimbursed by a bank check upon receipt of appropriate documentation of the purchase.

The Executive Director may authorize an individual to use a school credit card, if the school elects to use a credit card, to make an authorized purchase on behalf of the school, consistent with guidelines provided by the Executive Director and/or Governing Board. The following provisions apply to credit card purchases:

- 1. All credit card purchases must have prior approval.
- 2. Receipts for the purchase must be submitted for each purchase
- 3. Each purchase must have the approved budget codes for each transaction
- 4. If receipts are not available or are "missing", the individual making the charge will be held responsible for payment.
- 5. Cards will bear the names of both the Schools and the authorized card holder.

## Purchase Orders

All non-recurring purchases for which the vendor requires the use of a purchase order, which must be approved by the Executive Director and/or Admin Designee through Smartsheets.

- 1. Once approval is received in Smartsheets for the creation of the PO, the third-party contractor or staff designee will create a PO and assign PO numbers in sequential order.
- 2. The numbered PO is then logged and uploaded into Smartsheets which lists all issued PO's.
- 3. The PO is then sent to the Executive Director or Admin Designee For approval signature.
- 4. The PO is emailed to the Admin Designee to send to the vendor.

### Payment Authorization

All original invoices will be forwarded to the Executive Director or Admin Designee for approval through the online approval system.

- 1. For any cumulative fiscal year purchase over \$600.00 a W-9 is required to be on file.
- 2. The third-party contractor or staff designee will compile all invoices and supporting documentation (including applicable PO) and verify that the specified products/services were received. The documentation will then be sent to the Executive Directors and/or Admin Designee for review and approval.
- 3. The Executive Director or Admin Designee will carefully review each invoice and supporting documentation prior to approval.
- 4. Approval from the Executive Director or Admin Designee will be indicated by a signature on an invoice, email, or other electronic documentation process. The invoice and supporting documentation including any new W-9 will be sent to Charter Impact on at least a weekly basis (Executive Director should be aware of invoice due dates to avoid late payments). Charter Impact will then process the invoices with sufficient supporting

documentation. Payment will not occur if a W-9 is required and not on file with Charter Impact.

5. The Executive Director and/or Chief Fiscal Officer may authorize Charter Impact to pay recurring expenses (e.g. utilities) without the Executive Director's formal approval (signature) on the invoice when dollar amounts fall within a predetermined range. A list of the vendors and the dollar range for each vendor must be provided to Charter Impact in writing and updated on an annual basis.

## Accounts Payable Checks

The Governing Board will approve, in advance, the list of authorized signers on the school account. The Executive Director and any other employee authorized by the Governing Board may sign bank checks within established limitations.

- 1. Checks exceeding \$50,000 will require review and approval of second authorized signer.
- 2. Charter Impact does not use pre-printed check stock to avoid the risk of theft.
- 3. When there is a need to generate a check, the designated staff will send appropriate approved documentation to Charter Impact. This is usually an approved invoice or Check Request Form by the school.
- 4. Once approved by the Executive Director or Chief Fiscal Officer, Charter Impact prepares the check based on the check authorization prior to obtaining the appropriate signature(s).
- 5. Checks may not be written to cash, bearer, or petty cash. Under no circumstance will any individual sign a blank check.
- 6. Charter Impact will record the check transaction(s) into the appropriate checkbook and in the general ledger.
- 7. Charter Impact will distribute the checks and vouchers as follows:
  - a. Original mailed or delivered to payee
  - b. Duplicate or voucher attached to the invoice and filed by vendor name by a Charter Impact accountant.
  - c. Canceled Checks maintained with the banking institution.
  - d. Voided checks will have the signature line cut out and will have VOID written in ink. The original check will be attached to the duplicate and forwarded to Charter Impact who will attach any other related documentation as appropriate.

### **Bank Reconciliations**

Charter Impact will maintain view-only online access to School bank accounts. On a monthly basis, Charter Impact will download the monthly bank activity/statement directly from the bank. Once the statement is received:

- 1. Charter Impact will examine all paid checks for date, name, cancellation, and endorsement. Any discrepancies regarding the paid checks or any checks over 90 days will be researched and if applicable deleted from the accounting system.
- 2. Charter Impact will prepare the bank reconciliation, verifying the bank statements and facilitating any necessary reconciliation.
- 3. Charter Impact will compare the reconciled bank balance to the cash in the bank account and to the general ledger, immediately reporting any discrepancies to the Executive Director.

## CASH RECEIPT MANAGEMENT

### **General Procedures for Non-Governmental Cash Receipts**

For all fundraising activities approved by the board, the School will establish internal controls to ensure the safeguarding of assets. The following are general procedures for recurring activities:

- 1. For each fundraising or other event in which cash or checks will be collected, a Volunteer Coordinator will be designated, who will be responsible for collecting and holding all cash and checks for the purpose of the fundraising activity.
  - a. The Volunteer Coordinator will record each transaction in a receipt book at the time the transaction is made, with a copy of the receipt provided to the donor.
  - b. The cash, checks, receipt book, and deposit summary must be given to the school Staff designee by the end of the next school day, who will immediately put the funds in a secure, locked location.
  - c. Both the Volunteer Coordinator and the Staff delegate will count the deposit and verify the amount of the funds in writing.
- 2. Cash/checks dropped off at the school office will be placed directly into a lock box by the person dropping off the cash/checks.
  - a. All funds are deposited into the lock box in a sealed envelope, along with any notes, forms, or other descriptions of how the funds are to be used.
  - b. The Staff delegate and one other staff member will jointly open the lock box to verify the cash/check amounts and sign off on the amounts received.
  - c. The lock box will be emptied at least two times per week, corresponding to days when deposits are made.
- 3. All checks will be immediately endorsed with the school deposit stamp, containing the following information: "For Deposit Only"
- 4. A deposit slip will be completed by the Staff delegate and initialed by the Executive Director for approval to deposit. The deposit slip will be duplicated and documentation for all receipts (copy of check, letter, etc.) will be attached to the duplicate deposit slip.

- 5. Deposits totaling greater than \$2,000 will be deposited the next business day by the designated school employee. Deposits totaling less than \$2,000 will be made at least monthly by the designated school employee. All cash will be immediately put into a lock box.
- 6. The duplicate deposit slip and deposit receipt will be attached to the deposit documentation and forwarded to Charter Impact to be filed and recorded weekly.

#### Volunteer Expenses

All volunteers will submit a purchase requisition form to the Executive Director for all potential expenses. Only items with prior written authorization from the Executive Director will be paid/reimbursed.

#### Returned Check Policy

A returned-check processing fee will be charged for checks returned as non-sufficient funds (NSF). Unless otherwise pre-approved by Charter Impact or the Executive Director, payment of the NSF check and processing fee must be made by money order or certified check.

In the event that a second NSF check is received for any individual, in addition to the processing fee, the individual will lose check-writing privileges. Payment of the NSF check, the processing fee and any subsequent payment(s) by that individual must be made by money order or certified check.

In the case of NSF checks written by parents of students, failure to pay may result in the withholding of report cards/transcripts at the end of the semester and/or school year until payment is received, unless other mutually agreeable arrangements are approved by the Executive Director and/or Governing Board. If unsuccessful in collecting funds owed, the school may initiate appropriate collection and/or legal action at the discretion of the Executive Director and/or Governing Board.

#### HUMAN RESOURCES AND PAYROLL

### Payroll Services and Setup

Charter Impact prepares payroll checks, tax and retirement withholdings, tax statements, and to perform other payroll support functions. The Director of Human Resources will establish and oversee a system to prepare time and attendance reports. The Payroll contractor will submit payroll check requests. The Payroll contractor will review payroll statements each pay period to ensure that (1) the salaries are consistent with staff contracts and personnel policies and (2) the proper tax, retirement, disability, and other withholdings have been deducted and forwarded to the appropriate authority. All staff expense reimbursements will be on checks separate from payroll checks.

Upon hiring of staff, the Director of Human Resources will be responsible for the creation of a personnel file will with all appropriate payroll-related documentation and completing or providing all the items on the Employee Payroll Set-up/Change Form. Items include I a

completed employment application form, a federal I-9 form, tax withholding forms, retirement date, and an accounting of the use of sick leave.

## <u>Timesheets</u>

Non-exempt employees must accurately complete time records within the School's time keeping system on a daily basis. Each time record must show the exact time work began and ended, the meal periods taken, and employee signature. Absences and overtime must be accurately identified on the employee's time record. Non-exempt employees are not allowed to work "off the clock." All time actually worked must be recorded. Each employee must sign and submit his or her own time record. Incomplete and late timesheets will be held until the next pay period. No non-exempt employee will be paid until a correctly completed timesheet is submitted.

Exempt employees must report full days of absence from work. Deductions from an exempt employee's salary will be made only in accordance with applicable law. Employees should immediately contact Human Resources with any questions concerning their pay so that inadvertent errors can be corrected.

## Payroll Processing

All employees must submit electronic timesheets each pay period verifying the days and number of hours worked. The Executive Director or designee will approve these timesheets. No overtime hours should be listed on timesheets without the supervisor's prior approval. All leave requests must be submitted and reviewed through the same attendance management system. All leave taken must be documented on the corresponding timesheet. Human Resources will provide the school employee with any payroll-related information such as sick leave, vacation pay, and/or any other unpaid time.

Payroll is processed within 10 days after the period in which it is earned for hourly employees.

- 1. The school's contracted payroll personnel will submit a Payroll Summary Report of timesheets to Charter Impact for processing.
- 2. Charter Impact will prepare the payroll worksheet based on the summary report.
- 3. Charter Impact will issue direct deposit or mail checks directly to the employee.

### Payroll Taxes and Record Keeping

Charter Impact will prepare payroll check summaries, tax and withholding summaries, and other payroll tracking summaries based on the reporting submitted.

Charter Impact will also prepare the state and federal quarterly and annual payroll tax forms for income tax withholdings, Social Security and Medicare and submit the forms to the respective agencies on behalf of the school. Charter Impact will prepare the quarterly state returns for unemployment and disability, review the forms with the Executive Director and Chief Fiscal Officer, and submit the forms to the state on behalf of the school.

The Director of Human Resources and contracted payroll staff will maintain written records of all full time employees' use of sick leave, vacation pay, and any other unpaid time.

- 1. Human Resources will immediately notify the Executive Director if an employee exceeds the accrued sick leave or vacation pay or has any other unpaid absences.
- 2. Records will be reconciled when requested by the employee. Each employee must maintain personal contemporaneous records.

### Expense Reports

Employees will be reimbursed for expenditures within thirty (30) business days of presentation of appropriate documentation. Receipts or other appropriate documentation will be required for all expenses over five dollars and all reports must be approved by the Executive Director or designee. Expenses not requested for reimbursement in the same fiscal year will be denied.

Executive Director expense reports must be approved by the Chief Fiscal Officer and always be submitted to Charter Impact for processing and payment, petty cash may not be used.

#### FINANCE AND FINANCIAL REPORTING

#### **Monthly Reporting**

Charter Impact will submit a monthly financial report including:

- a. Statement of Financial Position
- b. Budget vs. Actual Report
- C. Monthly Forecast
- d. Accounts Payable Aging
- e. Monthly Check Register
- f. Statement of Cash Flows

The report will be reviewed at the scheduled board meeting and action will be taken, if appropriate.

#### Third Party Loans

The Executive Director and the Board will approve all loans from third parties. In the case of a long-term loan, approval may also be required from the charter-granting agency in accordance with the terms of the charter petition and/or other lenders in accordance with the loan documents.

Once approved, a promissory note will be prepared and signed by the Executive Director before funds are borrowed.

#### Fund Balance Reserve

A fund balance reserve will be maintained in compliance with 5 CCR § 15450. Charter Impact will provide the Executive Director with a Statement of Financial Position monthly. It is the responsibility of the Executive Director and the Governing Board to understand the school's financial situation. It is the responsibility of the Executive Director to prioritize payments as

needed. The Executive Director has responsibility for all operations and activities related to financial management.



# **Attendance Claiming and Reporting Outline**

- 1. Teachers submit attendance claims by assessing the combined value of student work output and participation in synchronous instruction.
  - a. These claims are substantiated through the collection and archival of work samples and learning logs by parents.
    - i. 🗉 HST Attendance Directions
      - 1. 📑 \*Work Sample Directions
      - 2. E Creating a Learning Log
- 2. The Compliance Team verifies the attendance claim documents submitted by teachers based on the supporting documentation provided.
  - a. If differences in attendance data are found after review of the above documents, the Compliance Team communicates that information to the appropriate teacher. They can then review, clarify, and correct attendance claims as necessary.
- 3. Finally, the State Reporting Team examines the attendance data input into the student information system for any anomalies or inaccuracies. Each learning period and apportionment period, they report attendance totals and identified issues to the management team.
  - a. E Attendance Review Process Learning Period (LP)
  - b. E Attendance Review Process P Reporting (Annual Apportionment)
  - c. E Attendance Anomaly/Error Correction & Claim Changes



# **Attendance Review Process — Learning Period (LP)**

# **Process Overview**

- 1) Check with the compliance team to see if all claims have been approved.
  - a) Their <u>Outstanding Documents</u> Tracker is a great resource for status.
- 2) Review attendance data using the report criteria below.
- 3) Resolve any issues and anomalies prior to sharing or submitting the required reports.
- 4) Send LP reports to Management Teams (CSO and school level).
- 5) Archive the reports indicated for historical reference.
  - a) The reports should be saved in the team Attendance shared drive. A separate copy is also placed in the shared drive between the CSO and schools.

# **Attendance Claim Review Process**

# **Review Attendance Anomaly Report**

Attendance Anomalies Report	
Attendance Anomalies Report Report Errors:	
Address Information Missing      Filter Options Communities      0 Selected (defaults to all including no designation)	Person
School Year 2021 - 2022	Range           (Entire School Year) 08/16/2021 - 05/25/2022           08/16/2021           05/25/2022

1) Generate an attendance anomaly report to locate and resolve any issues orphaned attendance issues.



# **Attendance Review Process – Learning Period (LP)**

- a) Reports>Attendance>Attendance Anomalies Report
  - Change the date range to the entire school year to capture any anomalies that may have been created due to withdrawal date changes or other data modifications in Pathways.
- 2) If no attendance anomalies are found, the message in green below will appear.

No detectable attendance anomalies were found

3) If anomalies need to be corrected, this should be done before proceeding.a) See E Attendance Anomaly & Claim Error Correction

# **Attendance Claim Status Report**

Filter Options		
Community	Attendance Target	Attendance Source
0 Selected (defaults to all including no designation)	All Attendance Targets	All Altendance Sources
Educational Program	Special Programs	Supervised By
0 Selected (defaults to all)	0 Selected (defaults to none)	Any
Feacher of Record	Community Instructor	Gradelevels
(Any) 👻	(Any)	
School Year	School Track	Range
2021 - 2022 👻	- Al Tracks	Track A. LP 7 (03/14/2022 - 04/08/2022) =
		03/14/2022 thru 04/08/2022
<ul> <li>Other Options</li> </ul>		
Printable		
O OPDF O QHTML		
Export	Auto-Fill Week	
CSV	Yes - If checked, the report will automatical	

- 1) Run Attendance Claim Status/Count Report in two versions.
  - a) Reports>Attendance>Claim Status/Count
    - i) Review Claim Status
      - (1) Change range to selected LP



# **Attendance Review Process — Learning Period (LP)**

- (2) Report style, claim status
- (3) Look for unverified attendance claims.
  - (a) If any claims are in an "unclaimed" (?) status, work with the HST and Compliance Team to resolve them.
- b) Review Claim Count
  - (1) Report style claim count
    - (a) Look for unclaimed attendance days.
      - (i) Work with teachers to resolve any unclaimed attendance.

# Electronic Attendance Compliance (aka Approve Stack)

Filter Options			
Communities	Attendance Target	Supervised By	
0 Selected (defaults to all including no design 🔍	All Attendance Targets 🔷	Any	
eacher of Record			
(Any)			
School Year	Range		
2021 - 2022 💌	Track A: LP 7 (03/14/2022 - 04/08/2022)		
	03/14/2022 thru 04/08/2022		
<ul> <li>Other Options</li> </ul>			
Form Number	Export CSV		
	Export results as CSV		

- Review Electronic Attendance Compliance (Claim) report to make sure all claims are verified by Compliance if possible before sending reports to admin.
  - a) Admin>Attendance>Approve Stack
  - Run report with the appropriate reporting period date range and show all forms as filter criteria.



- c) Click the "Approval Stack" tab to see if there are any unapproved forms.
  - i) Work with Compliance team to resolve any items or refer to outstanding



# **Attendance Review Process — Learning Period (LP)**

document tracker for support.

- d) Click List of "List of Attendance Forms" tab. Look for forms that are incomplete or not approved.
  - We want the list of claims to be all "green status." Any gray statuses should indicate a form was reprinted only.
  - ii) Reach out to HST and/or Compliance Specialist for resolution.

F	o	rn	n	S	ta	tυ	IS
	-			-			

- Form has not been printed or is inactive
- Form has been printed Form is waiting to be approved
- Form has been rejected
- Form has been verified

- 2) Once the Electronic Attendance Compliance report is reviewed and accurate, run the same report with the criteria below for claim form archive purposes.
  - a) Same reporting period date range but change "Filter forms On to" Printed and Verified (Approved)

Form Number		Export CSV 2
		Export results as CSV
Filter Forms On 1		
Printed and Verified (Approved)	-	

b) Export these results as a CSV and save in your archive.

Once attendance is reviewed, approved, and any corrections are made, generate and save the reports below.

# **ADA Summary by Gradelevel**

- 1) Generate an ADA summary by grade level report (Grade Summary).
  - a) Reports>Attendance>ADA Summary by Gradelevel
  - b) Save in PDF format for archive.
    - i) <u>This is the report we send to the directors/principals each LP</u>.
    - ii) This is also the report that should match the P report each annual reporting period.



# **Attendance Review Process – Learning Period (LP)**

ADA Audit Hourly Audit ADA Summary Status/Co	unt Truancy	Claimform Preview	Chronic Absenteeism	By Teacher	Anomalies	ADA P1/P2/YE	Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP)	Grade Summary	Grade Detail
Hourly Summary RW Teacher by LP Code Summary	LC Verification	LC Perfect Att	LC Daily Att LC Tea	cher by LP A	tt/Log Discrepancy				
ADA Summary by Gradelevel									
Why your column J, Total ADA, totals might "not be Click Here 2	adding up correc	ctly"?							
▼ Filter Options									
Communities		Attendan	ice Target				Educational Program		
0 Selected (defaults to all including no designation)		- All Atter	ndance Targets				0 Selected (defaults to all)		-
Special Programs		Teacher of	of Record				Gradelevels		
0 Selected (defaults to none)		All Teac	chers				14 Selected		
School Year		School T	rack				Range		
2022 - 2023	-	- All Trac	ks				Manually Specified		
✓ Other Options Printable							08/15/2022 thru	04/14/2023	
Group By		Last Day	Exits						
Don't Group		🗌 Do no	ot count last day exits a	s losses					
Special Education Only		🗆 Increa	Options Size ase the font size of the	options string v	when printing				
Signature Line ☐ Yes, print a signature line		Round E	Decimals d Decimals to the Near	est 0.01					
Generate Report									

# Attendance Claim Status/Count Report

- 1) Generate an Attendance Claim Status/Count Report and save <u>Excel</u> and <u>PDF</u> versions of this report.
  - a) Reports>Attendance>Claim Status/Count
    - i) Make sure your report style is claim count.
    - ii) The <u>PDF has summary totals to tie to the ADA summary.</u> The claims bit will be cut off, but the totals are what we wish to capture.



# Attendance Review Process — Learning Period (LP)

ADA Audit	Hourly Audit	ADA Summary	Status/Count	Truancy	Claimform Pro	eview Chronic	Absenteeism	By Teacher	Anomalies	ADA P1/P	2/YE Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP	P) Grad
Grade Detail	Future ADA	- Hourly Summary	RW Teache	r by LP	Code Summary	LC Verification	LC Perfect	Att LC Daily	Att LC Te	acher by LP	Att/Log Discrepancy	
Attenda	ance Clai	m Status/	Count Re	port								
<ul> <li>Filter Op</li> </ul>	tions											
Communi					Attendance T	arget				Attendance	Source	
0 Selected	I (defaults to all inc	cluding no designation	ı) 🗾		All Attendan	ce Targets		*		All Attenda	nce Sources	
Education	nal Program				Special Prog	rams				Supervised	Ву	
0 Selected	(defaults to all)		*		0 Selected (de	faults to none)		*		Any		-
Teacher o	of Record				Communities	Instructor				Gradelevels	í.	
(Any)					(Any)					14 Selected		
School Ye	ear				School Track					Range 1	(	
2022 - 202	23		*		All Tracks			*		Track A: LP 5	5 (01/12/2023 - 02/10/2023)	
									[	01/12/2023	3 thru 02/10/2023	
- 01	o di sec									Contract of the production		
Other	4											
Export	3				Auto-Fill We	ek						
CSV						ecked, the report every week. This						
Constantion of the Constant of	Style 2					on Monday and						
Claim C	Count		*		Hide Times							

# **Final Notes**

- → Once you have generated the reports detailed above, append the file name of all reports with the following for a consistent naming convention:
  - school name-LP#-date range in (yyyymmdd format)
  - E.g. Lake View-LP4-20221114-20230111-attendance\_compliance.csv
    - You should have four reports saved in total for each LP.

#### Name

- Lake View-LP4-20221114-20230111-attendance\_compliance.csv
- Lake View-LP4-20221114-20230111-attendance\_statuscount\_20221114\_20230111.csv
- Aske View-LP4-20221114-20230111-GradelevelSummary.pdf
- A Lake View-LP4-20221114-20230111-StatusCountReport.pdf
- $\rightarrow$  <u>Claim Form Archival</u> Do not archive the forms each LP.
  - Attendance claim forms are archived at the end of each P reporting period. This is



# **Attendance Review Process — Learning Period (LP)**

to save the final, reported forms saved for historical purposes. And also to ensure any modifications that may have occurred since the initial claim, are appropriately captured.

→ Your attendance file folder structure should be similar to the one shown in the image below.

Name	Date modified	Туре
Feather River 2022.2023 ISAC	6/24/2023 11:19 AM	File folder
Feather River P1 08.15.2022-11.10.2022	12/22/2022 10:01 AM	File folder
💍 Feather River P2 08.15.2022-04.14.2023	4/26/2023 5:37 PM	File folder
Feather River PAnnual 08.15.2022-05.26.2023	6/23/2023 6:59 PM	File folder
👌 LP1	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
LP2	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
LP3	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
a LP4	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
💍 LP5	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder
all LP6	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder
all lp7	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder
a lp8	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder



- All attendance deletions, changes etc. should be logged in the
  - ADA Forfeiture/Code Change/Start & Exit Date Change Tracking Workbook .
    - This document helps to track and substantiate the reasons for any attendance deletions that are processed by the State Reporting Team.

Œ	File Edit	View In	sert F	ormat D	ata	Tools E	xtensions Help	2														U
-	Q Menus	5 8	9 2	90%	•	\$ %	.0, .00 123	Aria	il •	- (	8	+ в ;	- ÷ <u>A</u>	۵,		E.	• ± •	₽  <b>*</b> A <b>*</b>	© ∄ ⊡ ₹	≣-Σ		
17	•   fx	Exit date a	djusted f	torn 10/2/23	to 9/29	/23 to reso	we CCE with new L	EA, Ro	lling Hils M	iddle th	hat start	ted on 10/2/23	12									
	A	8	G	D		E	E)		G		н	1	J	ĸ	L		M	N	O	P	Q	R
1	School	Student Last Name	Eirst Initia	<u>ssid</u>		HST	Cause fo Forfeiture Code Char	or	Attendan Code		ADA rfeited	<u>Original</u> Date	New Date	LP Affected	Entered into School Pathways		Entered into ALPADS	Email Sent to HSL/ Compiance	Processed By	Date	New Claim Completed / Approved	Comments
	-									*					1	-	,					
3					_					*	_					•	*					
	Feather River +						Other (see Comments)		IP	-	5	10/20/0203	10/20/2023	3	Yes		N/A +	N/A -	Jamie Post-Molina	12/04/2023		No ADA forfeited, last five days were man absent due to lack of work sample
5	Clarksville +						End Date moved back	, -	IP		4	11/07/2023	11/06/2023	3	Yes		Yes +	Yes -	Aimee Neff	11/28/2023		Exit date moved from 11/7 to 11/8 to com CCE with subsequent LEA, Herbert C. G Middle, that ended on 10/12. One orpha IP claim dated 11/7 deleted.
12	Feather River +						itart Date delayed)		IP		1	10/13/2023	10/16/2023	2	Yes		Yes -	Yes -	Aimee Neff	11/27/2023		Start date moved from 10/13 to 10/18 to correct OCE with previous LEA. Edgewar Elementary, that ended on 10/13. One orphaned IP claim dated 10/13 deleted.
t	Feather River -						itart Date delayed)	. *	IP		1	10/19/2023	10/20/2023	3	Yes		Yes -	Yes -	Aimee Neff	11/27/2023		Start date moved from 10/19 to 10/20 to correct CCE with previous LEA, Johnson Elementary, that ended on 10/19, One orphaned IP claim cateo 10/19 deleted.
	Feather River -						itart Date delayed)		IP		1	09/12/2023	09/13/2023	1	Yes		Yes -	Yes -	Aimee Neff	11/27/2023		Start date moved from 812 to 813 to co CCE with previous LEA, Charles Mounts Charter, that ended on 912. One orphal IP claim dated 912 delated.
	Feather River +						start Date delayed)		IP		5	09/20/2023	09/27/2023	2	Yes	- 8	Yes +	Yes +	Aimee Neff	11/27/2023		Start date moved from 0/20 to 0/27 to co CCE with previous LEA, Las Flores High (Atemative) that ended on 0/20. Five IP claims dated 0/20-0/26 delated.
0	Feather River -						ind Date moved back	, -	IA		N/A	N/A	N/A	182	Yes		Yes -	Yes -	Aimee Neff	11/14/2023		Admin withdrassel. Deleting S8 IA claims dated 8/14/23-10/5/23.
1	Feather River +						start Date delayed)		IP		3	09/25/2023	09/28/2023	1	Yes		Yes -	Yes -	Aimee Neff	11/03/2023		Start date moved from 9/25 to 9/28 to car CCE with previous LEA, Village Elements that ended on 9/27.
2	Feather River +						ind Date moved back	- 1	IP	2	9	09/15/2023	05/04/2023	1	Yes	2	Yes +	Yes +	Aimee Neff	10/19/2023		Admin withdrawal Deleting 9 IP claims d 8/6/23-0/16/23
3	Feather River -						ind Date moved back	) -	IP	2	9	09/15/2023	09/04/2023	1	Yes		Yes -	Yes -	Aimee Neff	10/19/2023		Admin withdrawal, Dalating 9 IP claims o 9/5/23-9/15/23
	Feather River +						ind Date moved back	) -	IP		9	09/15/2023	09/04/2023	1	Yes	- Ye	s -	Yes +	Aimee Neff	10/19/2023		Admin withdrawal, Deleting 0 IP claims o 0/0/23-0/15/23
	Clarksville +						Other (see Comments)		12		24	N/A	N/A	1	Yes	- Ve	s-by.+	Yes •	Aimee Neff	10/09/2023	Yes	Students were found to be concurrently wrolled at Enlightum Academy (private school) for the entire year. Administrative withdrawal, Enrollment for the year is be reversed per admin. 24 IP claims dated 8/1423-6/15/23 related.

# **Orphaned Attendance**

- 1. This report is run either monthly or in tandem with LP attendance reporting.
- 2. Most orphaned attendance claims are caused by a change in exit or start date or a teacher assignment date issue.
  - a. Compare the data in Pathways vs. the withdrawal survey to see if that is the issue. If not, reach out to the HST or last person to edit the record for further information.





3. If attendance must be deleted, click on the fix button next to either the Orphaned Attendance or RW Attendance Missing Teacher area. Both links navigate to the same place.

. .

4. Check the boxes of the dates you wish to delete in the system.

03/08/2023

a. Log the date range and attendance code type on the tracking spreadsheet.

IS

- 5. Type 'I want to DELETE the above attendance claims' into the field below the button with the same text.
- 6. Click the button once you have typed the confirmation message.

A

08/15/2022



#### **Orphaned Attendance**

Checks for attendance orphaned by lack of a supporting enrollment record of an appropriate attendance target/schooltrack/gradelevel

Most likely, the below attendance claims were claimed properly, and then the student's enrollment records were subsequently changed in arears. Since the student is not enrolled in any educational program in which the below attendance claims can make sense, the attendance is likely in error. This can lead to unexpected behaviour in attendance reports which attempt to consider days of enrollment in addition to attendace claims.

If you are unable to fix these anomalies manually, you may opt to delete all of these attendance records.

Delete: Type 'I want to DELETE the above attendance claims' below and then delete the attendance claims. This will irreversibly delete all of the attendance claims listed below, as well as change all associated printed attendance forms to 'Was printed, but was modified and needs to be reprinted'.

Ct /	ppl		Student	Source	Date	Time	Grade	Att	Code
1		1		ReportWriter	10/19/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
2		1		ReportWriter	10/20/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
3		1		ReportWriter	10/23/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
4	2	1		ReportWriter	10/24/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
5				ReportWriter	10/25/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
6	<b>v</b>			ReportWriter	10/26/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
7	<b>v</b>			<b>ReportWriter</b>	10/27/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
8	~			ReportWriter	10/30/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
9	2			ReportWriter	10/31/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
10	$\mathbf{\mathbf{v}}$			ReportWriter	11/01/2023	÷.,	TK	IS	IP
11	2	1		ReportWriter	11/02/2023		TK	IS	IP
12	~	1		<b>ReportWriter</b>	11/03/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
13		1		<b>ReportWriter</b>			TK	IS	IP
14		1		<b>ReportWriter</b>	11/07/2023	-	TK	IS	IP
<b>Z</b>	the	ck/U	Incheck Al	I.					
	V								
						Time	e 'I want	-	сісто

7. Once complete, you will be presented with a green message showing the attendance claims affected, and they should no longer appear on your orphaned attendance report.



- 8. Email the HST, Compliance Specialist and Manager to reprint their attendance form, and complete review respectively, after the correction is made.
  - a. Use the appropriate email from the 🗉 Attendance Email Templates document.

# **CALPADS CCE Correction**

If a student has a concurrent enrollment error that appears in CALPADS, work with the current teacher



and other LEA to attempt to resolve the issue. If the solution is that we must adjust a start or exit date, for the student, complete the following steps.

- 1) Edit start/exit date in Pathways.
  - a) Copy/paste your comment from the
     a) ADA Forfeiture/Code Change/Start & Exit Date Change Tracking Workbook into the comments section of the enrollment line, with a your name at the end.
    - i) e.g., 9/30/21-Adjusted student start date from 09/01/21 to 09/06/21 per exit date from previous school, California Montessori Project-San Juan Campuses-0112169, to resolve CCE.-Aimee Neff
- 2) If attendance has already been claimed and creates an orphaned attendance record, use the process above to adjust the orphaned items.
- 3) Update start/exit date in CALPADS.
- 4) Email the HST, Compliance Specialist and Manager to reprint their attendance form, and complete review respectively, after the correction is made.
  - a) Use the appropriate email from the 🗉 Attendance Email Templates document.



# **Process Overview**

- 1) The process is similar to the <u>LP reporting process</u>, with a few extra steps added.
  - a) Check with the compliance team to see if all claims have been approved.
     i) Their Outstanding Documents Tracker is a great resource for status.
  - b) Review attendance data using the process outlined in the LP reporting workflow.
    - i) Resolve any issues and anomalies prior to sharing or submitting the required reports.
  - c) Generate and archive the reports indicated in the LP reporting process and the additional reports below for historical reference.
  - d) Enter P reporting figures into PADC web reporting system.
  - e) Email COE with a note that reporting is complete, CC School and CSO directors.
  - f) Send P reports to Management Teams (CSO and school level).

# **Extra P Reporting Steps**

## Annually

- Solidify P reporting dates with Directors/CFO/CEO as soon as possible at the beginning of the AY.
  - Typically, this process starts in conjunction with the leadership team when they are planning the calendar the previous year.
  - REMEMBER COEs will want their information AT LEAST 1 week before the CDE deadline when setting your P dates and internal reporting calendar.
- Ensure PADC logins have been received/updated/still active for each school.
- Create an internal reporting calendar.
  - 1 month before P reporting is due, share deadlines with AD's, Compliance and Records so they can communicate with their teams that all attendance reporting items need to be cleared up by X date.

**P2** 

- Traditional Independent Study Ratio Calculations for Charter Schools Worksheet
  - Download template from CDE
  - Run certificated staff summary with same P2 date range.
  - Copy data into a separate tab of the worksheet.
  - Save PDF for records
- Any P1 changes/amendments will be captured in the P2 data collection.



## **Prior to reporting**

- Make sure compliance is done, reviewing and approving all attendance claims for related LPs before proceeding with reporting.
- Ensure all withdrawals are completed. Check the withdrawal survey spreadsheet to see if there are any pending withdrawals that will affect your figures.

# **Additional P Reports to Archive**

Print these reports with the appropriate reporting date range in addition to the usual LP reports.

# **From Pathways**

## **Claim Form Archival**

Attendance claim forms are archived at the end of each P reporting period. This is to save the forms for historical purposes and to ensure any modifications that may have occurred from previous LPs are appropriately captured.

- 1) Navigate to Admin>Attendance>Admin>Print Attendance Forms
- 2) Select criteria that matches your P reporting period, as shown below.

Filter Options	C I IV		
aff - All Staff	School Year 2022 - 2023	-	Learning Periods 2 1 2 2 2 3 2 4 2 5 2 6 2 7 2 8
ange	Sources		Show Forms
Entire School Year) 08/15/2022 - 05/26/2023 🔷	All	*	Verified
08/15/2022 thru 05/26/2023			
orm Options	Mass Print Options		Print HQ Teacher's Name
Show all forms	Enable Mass-Printing Mode		For Classroom based forms, use the HQ Teacher's name instead (If none are found, use the regular Staff

3) In the subsequent "Print Attendance Forms" screen, verify that the status of each claim



form is green (Form has been printed and verified)

4) Next, click the check all box, then click the Landscape button on the yellow bar to generate a PDF of all claims within the date range selected.

Print Attendanc	e Forms		
Report criteria: Range: (Entire Sch Generated on: Fri, Jun 23, 2023 -		2023, 2022 - 2023, Print HQ Teacher's Name: -	
Select the forms that you war	t to massprint then click o	on the format below to print forms.	
Portrait Landscape	Let Program Decide	Print Full Details	
Portrait Landscape		Print Full Details	

# P1, P2, or P Annual (EOY) ADA Report (PDF)

- 1) Reports>Attendance>P1/P2/P Annual (EOY) ADA Report
  - a) Adjust the following filters:
    - i) Range First day of LP1 through last day of designated LP cutoff.
    - ii) Divisor Calendar
    - iii) Printable PDF
    - iv) Template Version 3 (mirrors the PADC printout)
  - b) Click generate
- 2) This is the report that you use to input the ADA totals into the PADC system.



Filter Options		
chool Year	School Track	Range 1
2022 - 2023 👻	All Tracks 👻	Manually Specified
		08/15/2022 thru 04/14/2023
• Other Options		
Printable 3		
In/Qut of District	Divisor (if you are not a COE, use Calendar as your_divisor)	
All	© Calendar ○ 70 (P1) ○ 135 (P2) ○ 175 (Annual)	
	Split out TK	
Show ADA Breakdown	Show Transitional Kindergarten in its own row	
<ul> <li>Yes, show the per-district ADA breakdown (not available for COE template)</li> </ul>	(Version 1 Template Only)	
	Economically Disadvantaged	
Special Education Only Show only students in Special Education (not	Consider students eligible for Free/Reduced Lunch as	
available for COE template)	"economically disadvantaged"? If NOT checked, only students who are marked as "Federal Poverty Level"	
Split TK attendance	will be considered. See Economically Disadvantaged	
In the Version 2 template, split TK into IS and CB	under Notes for more information (not available for	
attendance.	COE template).	
Template 4	Include Direct Certification Students	
Version 3	(in Economically Disadvantaged)	

## Attendance ADA Summary

- 1) Reports>Attendance>ADA Attendance Summary
  - a) We save two versions of the report.
    - i) Grouped by Track and Learning Period (PDF)
    - ii) Grouped by School and Learning Center (PDF)


ADA Audit Hourty Audit ADA Summary Status/Count T Grade Summary Grade Detail Future ADA Hourty Summary	ruancy Claimform Preview Chronic Absenteeism By Teacher RW Teacher by LP Code Summary LC Verification LC Pe	Anomalies ADA P1/P2/YE Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP)
Attendance ADA Summary		
This report will display ADA broken down by School, So	chool Track and Learning Center and more depending on t	he group by option selected.
The school can also run the ADA results from the previ	ous year with Growth/Loss indicators shown.	
Note: If there are no prior year calendars setup the opt	ion will not appear. Some group by options do not use the	Last Year fields.
▼ Filter Options		
Communities	Educational Program	Special Programs
0 Selected (defaults to all including no designation) $\bigtriangledown$	0 Selected (defaults to all)	O Selected (defaults to all including no designation) 🐨
School Year	Range 1	
2022 - 2023 🔍	Manually Specified 🔍	
	08/15/2022 thru 04/14/2023	
✓ Other Options	- 10 5 2019-1	
Printable	Export CSV	
Include ACA Days Attendance	Group By 2	
Ves	School and Learning Center	
✓ Last Year Options	The Lease of London and Barlinghouse and Constant	
Last Year Range		
Manually Specified		
08/16/2021 thru 04/15/2022	Only appears on school & learning center	r version.
08/16/2021 thru 04/15/2022		
Generate Report		

## Apportionment Detail by Grade Level (Excel)

- 1) Reports>Attendance>Apportionment Detail by Gradelevel
  - a) Titled Grade Detail in the attendance reports quick menu.



ADA Audit Hourly Audit ADA Summary Statu	s/Count Truancy Claimform Preview C	ronic Absentee	ism By Teacher Anomalies ADA P1/P2/YE
Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) Grade Summary	Grade Detail Future ADA Hourly Summary	RW Teacher	r by LP Code Summary LC Verification LC Perfect Att
 LC Daily Att LC Teacher by LP Att/Log Discrepar	ncy		
pportionment Detail by Grad	lelevel		
Filter Options	•		
Communities	Attendance Target		Educational Program
0 Selected (defaults to all including no de $\neg$	All Attendance Targets	-	0 Selected (defaults to all) -
Special Programs	Teacher of Record		Gradelevels 3
0 Selected (defaults to none)	All Teachers	-	14 Selected
School Year	School Track		Range
2022 - 2023 👻	All Tracks	•	Manually Specified 🔍
			08/15/2022 thru 04/14/2023
			111
▼ Other Options			
Printable			
Group By	Include Teacher		
Don't Group	✓ Include Teacher of Record		
	Displayed ID		
Export As CSV 5	Local ID	<b>V</b>	
✓ Export as CSV			
Generate Report 6			

### ADA Audit Report (Excel)

1) Reports>Attendance>ADA Audit Report



	Count Trua	Incy Claimform Preview Chronic / RW Teacher by LP Code Summary		Teacher Anomal	ies ADA P1/F	2/YE Adequate Y	early Progress (A) Att/Log Discre
	iy Summary	Two reaction by En Code Stammary	EO Veinication	LOT CIUCIAN	LO Duily Au		Alleby Distro
Filter Options		Educational Program		C	vised By		
0 Selected (defaults to all including no designation)		0 Selected (defaults to all)		- Any	-		~
		and the second s		Any			
feacher of Record		Gradelevels					
All Teachers		14 Selected					
School Year		School Track		Range	1		
2021 - 2022		All Tracks		Mar	ually Specified		
				08/1	5/2021	thru 11/12/20	21
Printable							
In/Out of District 2		Download instead of display Saves the results instead of display	olaving				
		Hide Date Columns	, ,				
Order By 3		Hide the date columns to only sl	now totals per				
Student Name	e	student					
Student Name		and the second sec					
Summary Only 4		Extra Columns 6					
		Extra Columns 6 Show Extra Columns for addition info	nal enrollment				
Summary Only 4		Show Extra Columns for addition info Sped Staff Only	nal enrollment				
Summary Only 4 Yes, show summary lines only (show no supporting details)		Show Extra Columns for addition	nal enrollment				
Summary Only 4 Yes, show summary lines only (show no supporting details) Export Summary CSV 5		Show Extra Columns for addition info Sped Staff Only	nal enrollment				

# From PADC -

### <u>P1</u>

- Charter School Physical Location data entry screen (PDF)
- Certification Details for attendance (PDF)
  - Includes Attendance Charter School data entry screens.
    - <u>Make sure your Total ADA from the Grade Level Summary (J) matches</u> the P report ADA. If it does not, there is a system issue.
  - Print one copy when data entry is input and one once all certifications have been performed at the District/COE levels for record-keeping purposes.



# <u>P2</u>

- Only Attendance Charter School Needs to be entered
  - Physical location entry only needs to occur if there is a change since P1 for charter schools.
- Certification Details for attendance (PDF)
  - Includes Attendance Charter School data entry screens.
    - Make sure your Total ADA from the Grade Level Summary (J) matches the P report ADA. If it does not, there is a system issue.
  - Print one copy when data entry is input and one once all certifications have been performed at the District/COE levels for record-keeping purposes.

## P Annual

- Certification Details for attendance (PDF)
  - Includes Attendance Charter School data entry screens.
    - Make sure your Total ADA from the Grade Level Summary (J) matches the P report ADA. If it does not, there is a system issue.
  - Print one copy when data entry is input and one once all certifications have been performed at the District/COE levels for record-keeping purposes.

### With Every P Report

- When done, email COE and principals/directors that reporting is done.
  - Attach Grade Level Summary & Certification Details PDF to email for communication with leadership team.

# **Final Notes**

- → Suggested naming convention School-AY-Reporting Period-Name of Report.
  - E.g. Clarksville 2021-2022 P1 Apportionment Detail by Grade Level
- → You should have the reports shown in the image below, archived in the attendance shared drive, at the end of the P reporting process.



	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_ADA.pdf
2	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_adaaudit_20230623.csv
8	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_ADASummary_School & LC.pdf
	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_ADASummary_Track & LP.pdf
2	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_apportionment_detail_by_gradelevel.csv
8	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_Attendance Charter School - Principal Apportio
2	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_attendance_compliance.csv
8	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_attendance_statuscount_20220815_20230526.csv
8	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_AttendanceForms.pdf
8	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_GradelevelSummary.pdf
8	Feather River 2022-2023 PAnnual_StatusCountReport.pdf

→ Your attendance file folder structure should be similar to the one shown in the image below.

Name	Date modified	Туре
💍 Feather River 2022.2023 ISAC	6/24/2023 11:19 AM	File folder
💍 Feather River P1 08.15.2022-11.10.2022	12/22/2022 10:01 AM	File folder
💍 Feather River P2 08.15.2022-04.14.2023	4/26/2023 5:37 PM	File folder
Feather River PAnnual 08.15.2022-05.26.2023	6/23/2023 6:59 PM	File folder
💍 LP1	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
💍 LP2	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
💍 LP3	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
💍 LP4	10/27/2022 11:00 AM	File folder
💍 LP5	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder
all lp6	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder
🐣 LP7	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder
📩 LP8	10/27/2022 11:07 AM	File folder

# **Admissions & Enrollment Policy**

Feather River Charter School

BP5111 Adopted: 01/19/21 Revised: 10/18/23, v5

Feather River Charter School ("School") is committed to providing quality education to all students who wish to attend in accordance with applicable law. Based on available resources, it may be necessary to limit admissions, and in that event, a Public Random Drawing/Lottery will be held to determine admission.

The School will implement this policy in compliance with Education Code Section 220. In addition, admission preferences will not limit enrollment access for pupils with disabilities, academically low achieving pupils, English Learners, neglected or delinquent pupils, homeless pupils, or pupils who are economically disadvantaged, as determined by eligibility for any free or reduced-price meal program, foster youth, or pupils based on nationality, race, ethnicity, or sexual orientation.

The purpose of the Feather River Charter School Governing Board approving the Admissions and Enrollment Policy is to accomplish the following:

1. Establish the procedures for admissions and enrollment in Feather River Charter School ("School") in accordance with School's charter petition and applicable law.

2. Establish the procedures under which Feather River Charter School ("School") will conduct the School's public random drawing/lottery in the event that applications for enrollment exceed the School's capacity.

**Application and Enrollment:** The School is a nonclassroom-based charter school that operates solely as an independent study program. Admission to the School is open to any student who resides within the boundaries of Sutter County or an adjacent county. The School will accept all students who wish to attend, so long as it has the capacity to serve them in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(e).

1. Determining Capacity: The School's Board or Executive Director will annually determine the maximum enrollment by "grade level" (by specific grade level or encompassing all grade levels served) for each school year based on, among other factors, the annual budget, staffing, applicable legal requirements, and available resources prior to the start of the Open Enrollment Period. The Executive Director may update the School's capacity throughout the year as needed to meet the school's needs.

2. Open Enrollment Period and Application Deadline: The Board or Executive Director will set an Open Enrollment Period each year. Applications will be accepted during the publicly advertised Open Enrollment Period each year for enrollment in the following school year.

3. No student who resides outside of the granting agency county or a county directly adjacent thereto will be admitted to the School, unless a legal exception applies.

4. No student who does not meet the minimum age for admission in accordance with

California law will be admitted to the School. According to *EC* 48000[a], a child shall be admitted to a kindergarten maintained by the school district at the beginning of a school year or at a later time in the same year if the child will have his or her fifth birthday on or before September 1 for the 2014-15 school year and **thereafter**.

- In the 2023–24 school year, children who will turn five years old between September 2 and April 2\* are eligible for TK.
- In the 2024–25 school year, children who turn five years old between September 2 and June 2\* are eligible for TK.
- In the 2025–26 school year, and in each school year thereafter, children who will turn four years old by September 1\* are eligible for TK.
   \*Inclusive of these dates

5. Authorization for the School to request and receive student records from all schools the student has previously attended or is currently attending;

6. Proof of full immunization or exemption from the requirement;

7. Proof of health examinations required by the Health and Safety Code;

8. Proof of age with the application for admission through documents such as the following: birth records, statements by the local registrar or a county recorder certifying the date of birth, baptism certificate duly attested, a declaration from the parent/guardian or a passport;

9. Proof of residency through documents such as the following: parent or guardian's drivers' license, ID card or DMV printout, a copy of a lease, utility bill or similar showing the address of the residence; California tax returns giving California as the home address (within acceptable dates); car registration and/or car insurance; California health insurance or Medi-Cal ID;

10. If any information provided by the parents/guardians could indicate immigration status, citizenship status, or national origin information, the School shall not use the acquired information to discriminate against any students or families or bar children from enrolling in or attending the School. If parents or guardians choose not to provide information that could indicate their children's immigration status, citizenship status, or national origin information, the School shall not use such actions as a basis to discriminate against any students or families or bar children from enrolling or attending school; [Note: These statements relating to immigration, citizenship status and national origin information are required by Education Code section 234.7.]

**Current Families Required to Confirm Intent to Return:** Families with currently enrolled students must submit a form/application to confirm their intent to return to the school next year and/or continue with their current teacher by the end of the Open Enrollment Period to remain enrolled in the School for the following school year. If an enrolled student fails to provide this form/application, they will not have guaranteed admission for the following school year as a currently enrolled student. This means the student loses their spot and will have to submit another application if they are interested in

enrolling in the School for the following school year.

1. Determine if a lottery is Needed: Applications will be accepted during a publicly advertised open enrollment period each year for enrollment in the following school year. Following the open enrollment lottery each year, applications shall be counted to determine whether the School has received more applications than capacity.

- If there are more spots available than applicants, the School will not conduct a lottery. The School will enroll all applicants and inform them that they are enrolled.
- If the School receives more applications than spaces available, the School will hold a public random drawing conducted in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Policy, the School's charter, and applicable law to determine admission for the impacted grade level or levels, with the exception of existing students,<sup>1</sup>,<sup>2</sup> who are guaranteed admission in the following school year.

**Lottery Procedures:** If a Lottery is necessary, the School will conduct a Lottery during the spring semester before the academic year for which enrollment is sought.

1. Enrolling Current Students: Students currently enrolled in the school at the close of the Open Enrollment period<sup>1</sup> and who have completed the Intent to Return Form are exempt from the lottery and guaranteed admission.

Admission preferences in the case of a public random drawing shall be given to students in the following order:

- 1. Siblings of students admitted to or attending the School<sup>2</sup>;
- 2. Students who are the children of teachers and staff of the School; and

3. Students who reside within the Winship-Robbins School District boundaries.

2. Notice about Lottery

Public notice of the Open Enrollment Period and public random drawing rules, deadlines, dates, and times will be communicated in the enrollment applications and on the School's website. A public notice for the date and time of the public random drawing will also be posted once the application deadline has passed. The School will inform parents/guardians of all applicants and all interested parties of the rules to be followed during the public random drawing process via mail or email at least two weeks prior to the lottery date. This information will also be included in application forms. The School will provide sufficient notice to applicants if it finds it necessary to change the Lottery date.

<sup>1</sup> Enrolling Current Students: Students currently enrolled in the school at the close of Open Enrollment Period 1 and who have completed the Intent to Return Form are exempt from the lottery and guaranteed admission.

<sup>2</sup> Sibling" is defined as an applicant (1) who has at least one biological or adoptive parent in common with an admitted pupil; or (2) who has been legally adopted by or placed under the legal guardianship of at least one biological or adoptive parent of an admitted pupil. Step-siblings are only considered siblings if they reside at the same address as the admitted pupil.

#### 3. Lottery Preferences

There is no weighted priority assigned to most preference categories; rather, students will be drawn from pools beginning with all applicants who qualify for the first preference category and continuing with that preference category until all vacancies have been filled. If there are more students in a preference category than there are spaces available, a random drawing will be held from within that preference category until all available spaces are filled. If all students from the preference category have been selected and there are remaining spaces available, students from the second preference category will be drawn in the lottery, and the drawing shall continue until all spaces are filled and preference categories are exhausted in the order provided above. Students who reside in the District will be grouped with students who reside outside the District, and the former will be given a weighted priority in that drawing.

#### 4. Lottery Procedures

*Randomly Drawing Applicants:* Admission spaces are pulled by the designated lottery official (appointed by the Executive Director). Unique identifiers will be assigned to each applicant. The lottery will be open to the public, and families are encouraged but not required to attend.

*Creation of Lottery Waitlist:* Once the enrollment cap has been reached, all students who were not granted admission due to capacity shall be given the option to put their name on a waitlist according to their draw in the lottery. This waitlist will allow students the option of enrolling in the event of an opening during the current school year. In no circumstance will a waitlist carry over to the following school year.

*Supporting Siblings*: The Board recognizes that schools that serve families are more effective because of the enhanced ability for parents and children to align around a single, unified set of learning and behavioral objectives. If multiple children from the same family apply, the family will be assigned one total number to ensure equity with other applicants. If the family number is pulled, all siblings will be admitted in furtherance of the School's mission to effectively serve families.

#### 5. Notifying Applicants After Lottery

The School will notify applicants who were successfully drawn from the Lottery to offer admission. Following the Lottery, parents/guardians have three business days to confirm the enrollment offer via email. Students who are offered admission at the School at the time of the Lottery will have five business days, or another deadline as may be set by the Executive Director, to complete the registration process. If the Executive Director establishes a different deadline, this deadline will be communicated to families when admission is offered after the Lottery. If a student fails to timely complete the registration process, the spot will be filled from the waitlist, and the student will be presumed to no longer have interest in enrolling with the School.

If a student is offered admission due to one of the preferences noted in this policy and the

School's charter, the School may request supporting documentation as part of the enrollment process. The School will conduct a verification of such documentation before finalizing the student's enrollment and may disqualify an applicant who submitted materially false information. After the Lottery process, and once an offer has been accepted by the family, additional information may be requested as part of the registration process in accordance with applicable law. The School shall not request a pupil's academic records or require the family to submit the pupil's academic records before enrollment in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(e).

Enrollment offers are valid only for the academic year for which the Lottery is conducted. There is no option to defer an offer of enrollment. Students accepting enrollment must generally complete the required independent study agreements within seven (7) days of the beginning of the school year, unless otherwise advised by the School.

6. Master Agreement and Communication

- a. From the original date the Master Agreement was emailed, the parent/guardian/caregiver and student have five school days to sign and complete the document. If, after the fifth school day, the Master Agreement is not signed by both the parent/guardian/caregiver and the student, the student will be disenrolled by the school.
- b. If, after three communication attempts (phone & email) over a period of five school days, the HST has not received communication returned from the parent/guardian/caregiver, the HST will disenroll the student from the school.

Waitlist Management: If a spot becomes available because an accepted student declines enrollment or fails to timely complete the enrollment process, a student leaves the School after the start of the academic year, or as spots become available, the School may notify families on the waitlist in the order they appear on the waitlist.

Students drawn from a waitlist will have three business days to confirm the enrollment offer via email. Students who are offered admission will have five business days, or another deadline as may be set by the Executive Director, to complete the registration process. 10 calendar days, or another deadline as may be set by the Executive Director, to complete the registration process. Applicants must complete the registration process by the deadline given by the School to confirm enrollment.

If a student is offered a spot in writing three times and does not respond or does not complete the application in full with the required enrollment documents by the deadline given, the student shall be removed from the waitlist. Students who did not meet the enrollment document deadline may resubmit an application to the school.

Students who are not offered a spot for the academic school year for which the Lottery was held may remain on the waitlist for that academic year unless the parent or guardian requests that the student be removed from the waitlist earlier.

If there is no waitlist and there is capacity during the school year, School shall admit applicants in accordance with the School's charter petition and applicable law. If School did not conduct a Lottery because spots were available but got oversubscribed during the school year, School should create a waitlist and add students to the waitlist on a first come, first served basis.

School waitlists shall not carry over from one year to the next. Students who have not been admitted will be required to submit a new enrollment application for the next school year and are required to participate in the Lottery if space is limited.

This Policy serves as a technical amendment to Element 8 of the School's charter petition effective for the 2020-21 school year.

BP 5111.1 Adopted: 10/22/19 Revised: 09/11/23, v9

California law requires that certain residency requirements be established in order for a student to be enrolled in an independent study charter school for which average daily attendance may be claimed. California law requires that a student be a California resident and requires that the student be a resident of the county in which the apportionment claim is reported or of a county immediately adjacent to the county in which the apportionment claim is reported. [EC §§ 47612(b), 51747.3]

The purpose of the Feather River Charter School Governing Board approving this Residency Policy is to accomplish the following:

- 1. Define Residency
- 2. Outline Residency for a Student on an Extended Vacation
- 3. Establish the Location Materials Will Be Mailed To
- 4. Outline the Procedures When a Student's Residency is in Question
- 5. Establish Process of Proof of Residency if Document or Student Residency Questionnaire Not Provided at Beginning of the School Year
- 6. Outline the Parent/Guardian/Education Rights Holder's Right Regarding Determination of Non Residency
- 7. Outline the Procedures for Military, Homeless, Foster Youth, and Migratory students.

**Definition of Residency:** A student has residency in the state and county of the residence of the parent/guardian with whom that student maintains their place of abode. Residence denotes any factual place of abode of some permanence that is more than a mere temporary sojourn. Owning a home in California or in a particular county does not qualify a student to attend Feather River Charter School, unless it can be shown that the student is also living in the home at least three school days per week (Monday through Friday) during the academic year.

**Residency for a Student on an Extended Vacation:** A student who maintains residence in a county served by Feather River Charter but is on an extended vacation not lasting longer than 20 school days, will not be deemed to have lost California residency. During this travel, the student will meet virtually with the teacher and complete assigned work and assessments. The family is responsible for notifying their HST (if applicable, the Education Specialist and any other staff who participate in the education of the student) for the first and last day of the Extended Vacation. If a student has the need for an extension of the 20 school days, the approval of the school's Executive Director or designee is required in a written communication.

**The Location Material(s) Will Be Mailed To:** The Location Instructional Material(s) Will Be Mailed To:

All instructional materials will be mailed to the address identified in the student's records at the physical address provided in the approved Proof Of Residency document.

BP 5111.1 Adopted: 10/22/19 Revised: 09/11/23, v9

With the Executive Director's or designee's approval, the following may be approved:

### **GUIDELINES-**

- P.O. Box within the same county as the physical address
- Address provided by military order
- Property address listed on Student Residency Questionnaire
- Homeschool Teacher's address
- Alternate property address within the same county as the approved POR or a contiguous country served by the charter

If the special circumstance does not fall within the guidelines (as stated above), a request may be made via the POR/Residency Questionnaire form. A decision will be made by the Executive Director or designee.

**Student's Residency is in Question**: If there is reason to believe that a student's residency is in question, Feather River Charter School may investigate in order to determine the authenticity of the home address. When it is determined that a student lives outside of California and/or an authorized county, Feather River Charter School will provide written notice of the determination of nonresidency within five days of Feather River's intention to disenroll the student.

**Proof of Residency Document/Student Residency Questionnaire Not Provided by the Beginning of the School Year:** A student who has not provided an approved Proof of Residency or Student Residency Questionnaire by the start of their enrollment for each school year will have 5 school days to provide the Proof of Residency or Student Residency Questionnaire. If the student has still not provided the Proof of Residency or Student Residency Questionnaire by the fifth day of enrollment, the School will provide written notice of the School's intention to disenroll the student effective five school days later.

**Parent/Guardian/Education** Rights Holder's Right Regarding Determination of Nonresidency: The notice shall contain an explanation of the parent/guardian/education rights holder's right to request a hearing adjudicated by a neutral officer within 5 school days at which the pupil has a fair opportunity to present testimony, evidence, and witnesses and confront and cross-examine witnesses, and at which the pupil has the right to bring legal counsel or an advocate to dispute the finding of nonresidency. If the parent/guardian/educational rights holder does not request a hearing within five days of receipt of the notice, the right to a hearing is waived, and the student will be immediately disenrolled. If the student's parent, guardian, or educational rights holder initiates the hearing, the student shall remain enrolled and shall not be disenrolled until Feather River Charter School issues a final decision.

**Children of Military Families:** Feather River Charter School will serve children of military families, as defined by Education Code Section 49701, as follows:

1. Allow the student to continue their education in Feather River Charter School, regardless of

BP 5111.1 Adopted: 10/22/19 Revised: 09/11/23, v9

change of residence of the military family during that school year, for the duration of the student's status as a child of a military family; or

2. For a student whose status changes due to the end of military service by their parent during a school year, comply with either of the following, as applicable:

a. If the student is enrolled in TK through 8th grade, allow the student to continue their education in Feather River Charter School through the duration of that academic school year.

b. If the child is enrolled in high school, allow the student to continue their education at Feather River Charter School through graduation.

Once Feather River Charter School is notified that a student is identified as a child of a military family, Feather River Charter School will require the parent/guardian to submit the following documentation:

- 1. Written proof of the transfer, including the time period for the transfer and location of the transfer
- 2. A signed affidavit that states that the student is only enrolled in Feather River Charter School and not in any other full-day educational program and that the student qualifies as a child of a military family as defined in Education Code Section 49701.

For high school students, the aforementioned documentation will need to be resubmitted on an annual basis. Feather River Charter School reserves the right to re-verify all of the above at any time throughout the school year.

**Homeless Youth:** Feather River Charter School will be considered a pupil's school of origin for a homeless youth when the child attended Feather River Charter School when permanently housed or was last enrolled in Feather River Charter School before becoming homeless. Feather River Charter School will serve homeless youth, as defined below, whose residency has changed as follows:

- 1. Allow the student to continue their education at Feather River Charter School for the duration of homelessness.
- 2. If the pupil is no longer homeless before the end of the academic year, either of the following applies:
  - a. If the homeless youth is in high school, the Feather River Charter School shall allow the formerly homeless child to continue their education at the Feather River Charter School through graduation.
  - b. If the homeless youth is in TK through 8th grade, Feather River Charter School shall allow the formerly homeless youth to continue their education at Feather River Charter School through the duration of the academic year.

BP 5111.1 Adopted: 10/22/19 Revised: 09/11/23, v9

The term "homeless youth" or "homeless pupil" shall mean individuals who lack a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence (within the meaning of 42 USC Section 11302(a)(1)); and includes:

- 1. Children and youths who are sharing the housing of other persons due to loss of housing, economic hardship, or a similar reason; are living in motels, hotels, trailer parks, or camping grounds due to the lack of alternative adequate accommodations; are living in emergency or transitional shelters; or are abandoned in hospitals;
- 2. Children and youths who have a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings (within the meaning of 42 USC section 11302(a)(2)(C));
- 3. Children and youths who are living in cars, parks, public spaces, abandoned buildings, substandard housing, bus or train stations, or similar settings; and 4. migratory children (as such term is defined in 20 USC Section 6399) who qualify as homeless for the purposes of this part because the children are living in circumstances described in clauses (i) through (iii).

**Foster Youth:** Feather River Charter School will be considered a pupil's school of origin for a foster youth when the child attended Feather River Charter School at the initial detention or placement or any subsequent change in placement of a foster child for the duration of the jurisdiction of the court. Feather River Charter School will serve former foster youth, as defined below, whose residency has changed as follows:

1. If the jurisdiction of the court is terminated before the end of an academic year, the Feather River Charter School shall allow a former foster child who is in TK through 8th grade to continue their education in the school of origin through the duration of the academic school year.

2. If the jurisdiction of the court is terminated while a foster child is in high school, Feather River Charter School shall allow the former foster child to continue their education at Feather River Charter School through graduation. The term foster youth, foster child, or student in foster care means any of the following: (Education Code 42238.01, 48853.5)

3. A child who is the subject of a petition filed pursuant to Welfare and Institutions Code 300, whether or not the child has been removed from the child's home by the juvenile court pursuant to Welfare and Institutions Code 319 or 361.

4. A child who is the subject of a petition filed pursuant to Welfare and Institutions Code 602 has been removed from the child's home by the juvenile court pursuant to Welfare and Institutions Code 727 and is in foster care as defined by Welfare and Institutions Code 727.4(d).

5. A nonminor who is under the transition jurisdiction of a juvenile court, as described in Welfare and Institutions Code 450, and satisfies the criteria specified in Education Code 42238.01

BP 5111.1 Adopted: 10/22/19 Revised: 09/11/23, v9

6. A dependent child of the court of an Indian tribe, consortium of tribes, or tribal organization who is the subject of a petition filed in the tribal court pursuant to the court's jurisdiction in accordance with the tribe's law

7. A child who is the subject of a voluntary placement agreement, as defined in Welfare and Institutions Code 11400

**10. Migratory Youth:** Feather River Charter School will be considered a pupil's school of origin for a migratory youth when the child attended Feather River Charter School at the time the pupil's status changed to that of a migratory youth. Feather River Charter School will serve migratory youth, as defined below, whose residency has changed as follows:

- 1. If the migratory youth is enrolled in TK through 8th grade, allow the pupil to continue their education at Feather River Charter School through the duration of that academic school year.
- 2. If the migratory youth is enrolled in high school, allow the pupil to continue their education at Feather River Charter School through graduation.

The term "migratory youth" means a child who has moved with a parent, guardian, or other person having custody from one school to another, either within the State of California or from another state, within the 12-month period immediately preceding their identification as such a child, in order that the child, a parent, guardian, or other member of their immediate family might secure temporary or seasonal employment in an agricultural or fishing activity and whose parents or guardians have been informed of the child's eligibility for migrant education services. "Migratory youth" includes a child who, without the parent or guardian, has continued to migrate annually to secure temporary or seasonal employment in an agricultural or fishing activity.

5



# HST Directions for Collecting Back to School Documents

# **OVERVIEW**

There are several pieces of information that the school must collect at the start of each school year. To collect this information, HSTs must send out a Back to School Email with links and directions on how to complete the needed forms. HSTs must also monitor the completion of these forms and keep track of which documents they have received in their Roster Tracker.

# **STEP 1: CHECK FOR ANY ARCHIVED DOCUMENTS**

If you have any *newly enrolled families*, check and see if they have any of the required back to school documents on file.

 To check for a Proof of Residency (POR) go to the <u>Archive Compliance</u> section in Pathways and pull a <u>Proof of Residency Report</u>. If a document is there and it has been accepted, you do not need to collect a new one. However, if the document is missing OR it has been rejected, please be sure to collect a new one.



2) To check for a Household Data Collection form (HDC) go to the student's dashboard and scroll down until you see the Reg-Online section. If a family has submitted the document, it will show the date it was received and you do not need to collect a new one. *Please do not* pull the form and archive it yourself. The compliance team will do this for you and let you know if there are any issues that need to be resolved.

Туре	Download	Received	Verified	Rejected	Exce	ption
Household Data Collection	Download	08/03/2023				

# **STEP 2: SEND THE APPROPRIATE BACK TO SCHOOL EMAIL**

- Template A: <u>All Documents Needed</u>
- Template B: <u>HDC Needed but Not POR</u>
- Template C: POR Needed but Not HDC

# **STEP 3: TRACK DOCUMENT COLLECTION**

# **POR/Student Residency Questionnaire**

Collects Residency Documents: Either a Proof of Residency (POR) or a Student Residency Questionnaire (formerly the Affidavit)

**Please note:** The Student Residency Questionnaire is only for families that cannot provide a POR because they are living doubled up or unhoused.

Due Date	Format	How to Verify	Where to Save
Within 5 days of enrollment	School Specific JotForm (paper versions of the Student Residency Questionnaire available but not the POR)	Open the PDF emailed to you and make sure it <u>meets</u> <u>the requirements</u> . If it doesn't, ask the family to send you a new document.	Archive the document in Pathways under the Proof of Residency report title. Both types of documents can be archived here.

#### **Beginning of School Year Forms** Collects Media Release, Parent/Student Handbook Signatures, Military Status, & Parent Education Level Where to Save Due Date Format How to Verify Within 10 days of School Specific JotForm Separate PDFs will be Archive the emails enrollment emailed to you for the and save them in your Media Release and Gmail account. Handbook Signatures.

There is no need to verify the military status or parent education level.

# Household Data Collection (HDC)

Collects annual household income. This form is used by the state to qualify our schools for the use of certain funds and resources.

Due Date	Format	How to Verify	Where to Save
Due September 1, 2023	Electronic form found in the Parent Portal	The compliance team (or your ITA) will notify you if this is	The compliance team will archive this document for you
	(paper versions available)	incomplete	



## (see HDC FAQs below)

### Q: What is POR?

**A:** Each year we must verify that our families live within one of the counties served by their school of enrollment. To do this, we must collect a recent  $\underline{P}$ roof  $\underline{o}$ f  $\underline{R}$ esidency document. Click <u>HERE</u> to see what types of documents we accept.

### Q: Who needs a POR?

**A:** Families will submit their POR document either during the enrollment process or through the JotForm you send to them in their Back to School Documents email.

- New Families:
  - Newly enrolled families had to submit a POR during the enrollment process.
  - If the document they submitted meets our POR Requirements, then it will already be verified and uploaded into your archives for you.
  - If the document they submitted does NOT meet our POR Requirements, then it will not be in your archives and you must request one.
- Returning Families:
  - All returning families must submit a new POR each year.

### Q: How do I collect it?

**A:** A PDF of the POR will be emailed to you when your family completes the JotForm. Open up the attachment and make sure it meets the <u>requirements</u>.

### Q: How do I archive it?

A: Click <u>HERE</u> for a video tutorial.

### Q: Are there any exceptions?

**A:** If the family is unable to provide a POR because they are in transition (i.e. homeless or living doubled up with another family), there is an option within the JotForm to complete an **Student Residency Questionnaire** instead. If the family fills out the Student Residency Questionnaire portion of the JotForm, it will be emailed to you as a PDF. Please archive this PDF in Pathways in place of the POR.

### Q: What if the document does not meet the requirements?

A: Provide the family a copy of the requirements and request a new POR.

### Q: What if the document submitted has a bill date prior to July 1, 2022?

**A:** Reach out to the family for a more recent POR.

# Q: What if the address on my family's POR does not match the address listed in Pathways?

**A:** Email the family's POR to <u>por@sequoiagrove.org</u>. The SGCA staff will update the family's address in Pathways and archive the POR for you.

# Q: What if the name listed on the POR is a parent/guardian, but that parent/guardian is not listed in Pathways?

**A:** Please email your Compliance Specialist so they can start the process to add the parent/guardian to the student's dashboard and collect appropriate supporting documents if necessary.

## Q: My question is not listed here!

A: Reach out to the POR Team at por@sequoiagrove.org

# HDC FAQs

### Q: What is HDC

**A:** Each year we collect a Household Data form from our families. This form is used by the State to qualify our schools for the use of certain funds and resources.

### Q: Who needs a HDC Form?

**A:** Newly enrolled families submitted an HDC Form during the enrollment process. If it was accepted by our compliance department, they do not need to submit a new one. If it was rejected, they will need to fill it out again. All returning families need to submit a new HDC Form each year.

### **Q: How is it collected**

**A:** Families must login to their parent portal to submit this information. The directions are included in the Back to School Documents email. The compliance team will take care of archiving this information for you. To determine if your family has completed this task, simply wait for your ITA or compliance specialist to notify you of any missing forms.

# Q: What if the family doesn't want to fill it out?

**A:** Some families object to providing the financial information that is requested on the form. If this happens, please instruct your family to enter in "0" for the number of people living in their household as well as "0" for their income. The State will recognize this as an opt-out.

# Q: Is there a paper version of the HDC form that we can use for parents who struggle technologically?

A: Blank HDC forms can be found here:

- <u>Clarksville Charter School HDC</u>
- Feather River Charter School HDC
- Lake View Charter School HDC

## Q: If a blank HDC form is used, can the HST archive it in Pathways?

**A:** No, please have the family send it to <u>HDC@sequoiagrove.org</u> and our specialists will archive it for you.